REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

September 16, 2014

NOTICE OF MEETING:

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS

The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on September 16, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey 07083


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held  at  Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey on September 16, 2014  at 7:00 p.m. pursuant to notice sent to each member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
 Mr. David Arminio, Mr. Richard Galante, Ms. Lois Jackson, Thomas Layden, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Angel Salcedo,  and Mr. Francis Perkins, President

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
Dr. Guy Francis 

Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mr. Galante led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.
COMMUNICATION:
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – MARINELLO

Joyce Marinello, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective October 1, 2014.

REQUEST FOR EXTENDED MEDICAL LEAVE – REIS

Genevieve Reis, 10 month secretary at Union High School, submitted a request for extended medical leave for the period September 2, 2014 through February 1, 2015.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID SICK LEAVE – BETHEA

Georgia Bethea, cafeteria/playground assistant at Franklin School, submitted a request for unpaid sick leave  for  the period September 9 through September 30, 2014

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – SCHWARTSMAN

Peter Schwartsman, math teacher at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective July 1, 2015.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – JENKINS

Latesha Jenkins, MS LSW, districtwide School Social Worker submitted a letter of resignation effective October 3, 2014.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT
PERFORMANCE OF DISTRICT STUDENTS – STANDARIZED TESTING – Mr. Tatum said that this subject will be the main focus of the superintendent’s report this evening. He said that the NJ Department of Education has released the scores for the 2013-2014 school year.  Mr. Tatum said that scores for the district total and general population are as follows:
Grade 3 – Language Arts total population remained the same at 67.8%; the general population increased by 3.4% to 75.4%; Math total population decreased from 81.1% to 81% and the general population increased by 1.4% for a total of 86.6%.

Grade 4 – Language Arts total population decreased by 4.4% to 61.6%; the general population increased by 4.3% to 68.9%; Math total population decreased by 2.7% to 78.8%; the general population also decreased by 1.4%to 85.8%.

Grade 5 – Language Arts total population increased by 1.6% to 58.4%; the general population increased by 2.2% to 65.3%; Math total population decreased by 0.8% to 80.4% and the general population increased by 1.2% to 88.2%.
Grade 6 – Language Arts total population decreased by 1.2% to 63.3%; the general population decreased by 0.4% to 70.7%; Math total population increased by 4.2% to 80% and the general population increased by 4.3% to 87.1%.

Grade 7 – Language Arts total population decreased by 0.1% to 59.6%; the general population decreased 1.3% to 66.8%; Math total population increased by 4.8% to 54.9% and the general population decreased by 3.3% to 66.1%.

Grade 8 – Language Arts total population decreased by 2.3% to 70.5%; the general population decreased by 2.4% to 86.3%; Math total population decreased by 7.7% to 62.6%; the general population decreased by 5.5% to 72.4%.

Grade 11 – Language Arts total population increased 0.8% to 91.7%; the general population increased by 1.4% to 98.6%; Math total population decreased by 3.9% to 67.5% and the general population decreased by 5% to 77.6%.

Mr. Tatum said that the overall scores that he has referred to are just district totals.  He said that individual score reports will be distributed to students on Friday and he said that the scores, as they are represented right now, are district scores and the 
scores will be desegregated by individual school buildings depending on the population of the school as it is measured across the State of New Jersey.  Mr. Tatum said that more information will follow on the scores; he said that these are just preliminary scores and they are just district totals.

Mr. Tatum updated this year’s enrollment; he said that as of today, district enrollment is 7529 which represents an increase of 53 students over the total enrollment of September 2013.  He said that at the worksession he indicated that there was a increase of 35 students but that was from the enrollment in June of 2014.  


Mr. Tatum said that at the worksession he gave the schedule for “back to school” nights at the individual schools.  He said that this schedule has been posted on the district website.  Mr. Tatum said that Union High School had there “back to school” night on September 11th. 

Mr. Tatum said that last Thursday, September 11th there were a number of activities that were held in all of the school buildings in the district.  He said that there were PA announcements were made in various schools regarding the events of 9/11; students and staff all observed a “moment of silence”; students were asked to wear red, white and blue at various buildings to commemorate the tragic event; students at the elementary schools completed patriotic coloring sheets as well as vocabulary word searches and there were also extended reading activities throughout the course of the day and throughout the district.


Mr.  Tatum  said that the Mayor’s 5K Race would be held on Saturday, September 20th and registration would begin at 8:45 a.m.  He said that parents must register students at the race site with the permission slip that was distributed at each school; adults may register on line at ymcaeus.org the link to this website is available on the district’s website.


Mr. Nufrio said that he attended Union High School “back to school” night on September 11th.  He said that he was very pleased to see the turnout of parents and the interest that was shown was remarkable and it is indicative of parents who care.  Mr. Nufrio said that no institution can succeed without parental support and understanding of what goes on in the schools.  He said that he was particularly drawn to a parent who sat one row in front of him because this mother was expecting and she was well into her months yet she sat with a clipboard and took note of everything that was being said; he said that to him this was a parent who cared and took the time to come out for the evening.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None

AD HOC COMMITTEE REPORT TO FILL BOARD VACANCY


Mr. Galante said that a committee consisting of Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis and himself conducted interviews prior to the worksession of the potential applicants for the board vacancy created by Susana Vitale’s resignation.  He said that after interviewing the candidates:  Lauren Banks, Susan Lipstein and Steven Le (one of the other candidates Aliyah Williams had to cancel because of a work commitment) the committee felt that Steven Le was the most knowledgeable of the candidates regarding issues facing the board of education.  Mr. Galante said that although the other candidates had very impressive resumes and appeared to be qualified, Mr. Le had a better handle on issues that the board would be facing both short and long range.  He said that the fact that Mr. Le was the only candidate to file for the November election, showed that he had the availability, drive and dedication to stay for the long haul.  Mr. Galante said that Mr. Le also showed a keen understanding of the needs of the district and advances in the areas of both S.T.E.M. and S.T.E.A.M. and he also had a good understanding of how the board should and could work harmoniously to achieve both these and all of the board’s goals.  He said that it was the unanimous decision of the committee to enthusiastically and without reservation to recommend that the board nominates Mr. Le for the vacancy that will expire on December 31st, 2014.

Mr. Arminio added that all of the candidates were very impressive during the interviews.  He said that he has known Mr. Le since he was born.  Mr. Arminio said that he also had Mr. Le as a student in eighth grade English class and he knew him very well.  He said that Mr. Le was an ethical and moral person; Mr. Le is intelligent and articulate and enthusiastically made a motion that Steven Le be appointed to fill the unexpired term of Susana Vitale until the election in November.  Mr. Nufrio seconded the motion.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None




MOTION WAS CARRIED


Mr. Damato administered the oath of office to Steven Le.  Mr. Le then took a seat on the dais.
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:
E-1.
AMEND 2014-2015 OUT-OF-DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT, EXIT LISTS AND TUITIONS

That the board amend the 2014-2015 Out-of-District Atypical Student Placement, Exit Lists and tuitions in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.
E-2.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS

That approval be given to amend the list of students removed from the rolls from July 1st through August 31st, 2014 , [five (5) students removed) who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.
E-3.
APPROVE SCHOOL HEALTH STANDING ORDERS – 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR

That the board approve School Health Standing Orders for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-4.   APPROVE COMMUNITY BASED INSTRUCTION SITE – BOB’S STORE

That the board approve Bob’s Store, 350 U.S. Highway 22, Springfield, New Jersey to host Community Based Instruction (CBI) to students in the moderate cognitive program at Union High School.
E-5.
APPROVE ESTABLISHMENT OF 1ST GRADE IN-CLASS REPLACEMENT/IN-CLASS SUPPORT PROGRAM – HANNAH CALDWELL ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

That the board approve the establishment of a 1st grade in-class replacement/in-class support program at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School effective September 16, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-6.
APPROVE CURRICULUM GUIDES FOR 2014-2015

That the board approve the following curriculum guides for the 2014-2015 school year:  (a) 7th grade honors science; (b) 7th grade honors social studies

DISCUSSION


None

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:


Moved by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Galante that resolutions F-1 through F-9 be adopted:

F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the board accept the Treasurer’s Report dated August 31st, 2014.

F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the board accept the Secretary’s Report dated August 31st, 2014.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant  to  N.J.A.C.  6:20-2.13(d),  I certify that as of August 31st, 2014 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1. 

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(e), we certify that as of August  31st, 2014 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.

F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-5.
APPROVE CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS


That the Board approve contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5  and 18A:18A-10(a)  and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-6.
APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES


That the Board approve districtwide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-7.  PRE-APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES


That the Board pre-approve districtwide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-8. 
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES


That the Board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes: (a) Pine Forest Camps - $12,000 – 2014 Band Camp – Union High School; (b) Balfour Yearbooks - $17,987.31 – balance due 2014 yearbook – Union High School; (c) NJ District Key Club International – not to exceed $1600 – fall rally registration fee – Union High School
F-9. 
AMEND LIST OF STATE CONTRACT VENDORS FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the Board amend list of 2014-2015 State Contract Vendors to facilitate schools’ purchasing in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolution F-10 be adopted:

F-10.  ACCEPT YOUTH’S TRANSITION TO WORKFORCE PROGRAM GRANT


That the Board accept the Youth’s Transition to Workforce program grant in an amount to be determined – no board match required – in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION 


Mr. Perkins stated that this resolution was a late addition to the agenda and the members of the audience do not have a copy of the resolution.  


Mr. Damato said that this was an item that he was handed right before the beginning of the meeting and there are no copies available to the public.  He said that it would be appropriate for the chair to entertain any questions or comments on that resolution before the board acts upon it.


Dr. Lishak said that the district was provided the opportunity to take part in this grant from Workforce Advantage and Union County College.  She introduced Julio Sabater and Dean Davis; she said that they will be describing the grant to the board and the opportunity that the district has to take part in the grant.


Mr. Sabater thanked the board for allowing him to make this presentation.  He said that he was honored to work with the district in a grant that provides a great opportunity for thirty (30) students – juniors and seniors at Union High School – that would not be college bound and would like to explore other options in the vocational field.  Mr. Sabater said that groups that were involved in the program were Urban Workforce which is a community based organization located in Elizabeth for over 45 years, Union County College, several labor unions as well as some employers that are involved in this grant.  He said that idea was to be able to work with the guidance counselors in the district to provide an option to students who are not college bound and to provide opportunities for those students so they can acquire skills and have a path to success.  Mr. Sabater said that this program will provide a skill to students in industries that are growing in the area and that are “high demand” occupations.  He said that this particular grant is in conjunction with Union County College and he introduced Dean Shirley Holly-Davis who would describe the particular occupation that the grant was working with.

Dean Davis said that she worked at Union County College which has been implementing a welding training program at Durex for the past year.  She said that this program has trained approximately 18 students who have gotten a number of certifications in many different welding techniques.  Dean Davis said that Durex is within walking distance of Union High School and most of the students – approximately 80% - have already been placed in jobs.  She said that the college wanted to offer this program to individuals who are in their junior or senior year of high school.  Dean Davis said that she graduated from Union High School in 1969 and she remembered that there were shop classes, a nursing program and a secretarial program within the high school.  She said that she knew that the focus of high school for many students is to get into college and many vocational choices have been taken away from students in high school.  Dean Davis said that college is not for everyone and she wanted to reach out to students at Union High School to see if there was interest in this type of program to find employment after graduation.  She said that the grant also includes job placement; it will include an in depth orientation and selection process.  Dean Davis said that in order to participate in the program, students will have to show that they are really interested in this type of training.  She said that there will be job shadowing after the training is completed to allow students to work at Durex and observe individuals who are working at the types of jobs that the students will receive training for.

Mr. Sabater said that the program will also include “soft” skills such as being on time, following instructions and completing tasks.  He said that he was very excited about the program and looked forward to working with the district.  Mr. Sabater said that this will be a two year program and if the first year was successful, the second year would be automatic.  He said that this will allow services to be provided to an additional 30 students during the second year of the grant.  


Mr. Perkins asked if there would be any cost to the district.  Mr. Sabater said there would be no cost to the district.  Mr. Perkins asked Dr. Lishak why it was important that this matter be approved tonight.  Dr. Lishak said that unfortunately the way the grant was presented to the district, there was no opportunity to wait and vote on the grant at the next regularly scheduled board meeting because it would miss the opportunity to submit the grant to the State.  


Mr. Nufrio thanked Mr. Sabater and Dean Davis for considering Union as the district for this program.  He asked if this was a pilot program or had it already been done in other districts.  Dean Davis said that it was a pilot program.  Mr. Nufrio said that as a former administrator in a vocational high school, he was very happy about this program.  He said that vocational education has taken a back seat and he felt that it needed to be moved forward.  Mr. Nufrio said that this program is an excellent attempt to at least get a message out to students that are not college bound are not forgotten. He said that the program will be taken very seriously by the district and he can only hope that there will be excellent participation by students and eventual success.

Ms. Jackson said that this grant is for a two year program.  She asked if the program is a success, would it be continued in Union after the two years or would it be moved to another district in Union County at that time.  Dean Davis said that she hoped to continue to work with Union High School.

Mr. Salcedo also thanked Mr. Sabater and Dean Davis for choosing Union High School for this grant.  He said that there are many students who are not sure if they want to go to college and it is important to have some vocational training.  Mr. Salcedo asked if in order to be considered for the program did the student have to have all of their academic requirements done or will they continue to go to school while they are attending the training program.  Dean Davis said that the students will still be enrolled in school and the training will take place afterschool.  She said that because of the proximity of Durex to Union High School the students can walk to the location.  Dean Davis said that there are students who commit to afterschool programs and extracurricular activities and she thought that once the students who are involved with this grant are finished with their school day, they could just walk over to Durex and attend the training.  Mr. Salcedo asked if “job placement” required that the students have a high school diploma.  Dean Davis said that this grant is a pre-apprenticeship program; she said that after the training program, the students would go into an apprenticeship program.  Dean Davis said that a high school diploma along with a certification is very important.  

Mr. Sabater said that this is an afterschool program and it will only last for three or four months.  He said that when the training program has completed, the student will receive a certificate that is already recognized by the employment community and students will be encouraged to graduate from high school.  Mr. Sabater said that after graduation from high school, the students will be encouraged to go into an apprenticeship program with either a labor union or into a job.  He said that a high school diploma was key as a prerequisite to go into the final stage of being placed into a job.


Mr. Nufrio said that the vocational school that he was the Principal of, encompassed many different vocations.  He asked if there might be an expansion of this program in the future to include other vocations such as electrical or plumbing.  Mr. Nufrio said that the district would be interested in expanding this program as much as possible.  Dean Davis said that she would love to do that; she said that Union County College along with Mr. Sabater have been offering a number of different types of programs throughout the year.  She said that she is involved with a consortium of community colleges at this point.  Dean Davis said that the college is going to be bringing an 18-wheeler onto the college campus and in that container, people will be trained in different manufacturing programs.  She said that the college was eager to do all these types of programs.  Dean Davis said that Urban Workforce Advantage has been doing a nursing program; occupational training; medical billing and coding; secretarial science, etc.  She said that manufacturing jobs are opening up within the county and she was excited to make sure that students, whether they are from Union High or from Union at large, can find gainful employment and economic self sufficiency.

Mr. Sabater said that Mr. Tatum has conveyed to him that the district wishes to have a closer relationship with Union County College and a closer relationship with vocational education.  He said that this is a great beginning.  Mr. Sabater thought that other good programs, opportunities and options for the students would come out of this. 


Mr. Perkins said that since the resolution was not listed on the agenda for tonight and members of the public did not have an opportunity to make comments on this earlier in the evening, he asked if any member of the public had a question or comment at this time.


Mrs. Williams wanted to know what the criteria for selection of students that will become involved in this program.   She asked if that was available to the public.  Dean Davis said that the students would be assessed with two inventories; she said that there is a test of adult basic education and the Bennett Mechanical Comprehension test to see if the student has the aptitude to perform this particular type of program.  She said that she is also going to ask Durex to interview the students to see if they would be interested in the training program and to take them for a tour of the plant.  Dean Davis said that she hoped that a few more students than required to make sure that those who are very interested will be able to participate in the program.  Mr. Sabater said that the program would also be working closely with the guidance counselors at Union High School because they are the ones who will be making student recommendations prior to the screening process.  He said that he wants to make sure that students who start the program have a good chance to succeed.  

Mr. Perkins said that years ago he was an engineer on a pipeline safety program and the welders were the people who made the most money on the job.  He said that a good welder is worth a “fair” buck. 


Mr. Nufrio said that he was familiar with the two tests that were mentioned.  He asked if it could be considered that the tests be administered to sophomores or even freshman at the high school.  Dean Davis said that she would be glad to do that.  Mr. 
Nufrio said that these tests could give an idea of what students might be inclined to do in the future.  Dean Davis said that the grant specifically is asking that the program include junior and senior students but she would not mind administering the Bennett Mechanical to younger students.


Mr. Perkins said that he assumed it was Mr. Tatum’s recommendation for the board to approve this resolution.  Mr. Tatum said that was correct.  He said that at the worksession last week there was a discussion item that was pulled from the agenda.  Mr. Tatum said that was this program.  He said that he thought Mr. Sabater was going to be attending the worksession to provide the overview of the program which he gave tonight.  Mr. Tatum said that he has had a discussion with Mr. Sabater regarding this program and he did endorse it because it thought it was something good to bring to Union.  He said that it was an opportunity for students to have an outreach to Union County College.  Mr. Tatum said that he also raised the issue of what the criteria for selection to the program would be and he was assured that the selection would be based upon guidance counselor recommendations and student potential.  
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that the following resolutions be adopted:
O-1.
APPROVE APPLICATION FOR USE OF POOL – BOYS AND GIRLS CLUBS OF UNION COUNTY, INC.

That the board approve Application for use of the Pool at The Boys & Girls Clubs of Union County, Inc., Union Club from November 15, 2014 through February 27, 2015 by Union High School Coed Swim Team in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-2.
APPROVE USE OF JEFFERSON SCHOOL GYM – TOWNSHIP OF UNION RECREATION DEPARTMENT

That the board approve use of Jefferson School Gym by the Township of Union Recreation Department for its Open Gym Program from 6:30 to 9:30 p.m. on various dates during the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:

None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That personnel action be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.   APPROVE SUBSTITUTE LISTS – 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve substitutes lists for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-3.
APPROVE CHANGES OF SALARY CLASS AND STIPENDS – 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve Changes of Salary Class and stipends for staff for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-4.
AMEND LIST OF STAFF MEMBERS WHOSE SALARIES ARE FUNDED IN PART THROUGH NCLB FY15


That the board amend list of staff members whose salaries are funded in part through the district’s NCLB FY15 grant in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-5.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR STUDENT SUPPORT SERVICES – WELLNESS MANAGEMENT SERVICES OF TRINITAS MEDICAL CENTER


That the board accept proposal for Student Support Services from Wellness Management Services of Trinitas Medical Center, 225 Williamson Street, Elizabeth, NJ at a rate not to exceed $82,000 for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-6.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff:  (a) Joyce Marinello, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School, effective October 1, 2014 (retirement); (b) Peter Schwartsman, math teacher at Union High School, effective July 1, 2015; (c) Latesha Jenkins, MS LSW, districtwide school social worker, effective October 3, 2014
P-7.
APPROVE LEAVES FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves for the following staff:  (a) Genevieve Reis, secretary at Union High School, extended unpaid medical leave for the period September 2, 2014 through February 1, 2015; (b) Georgia Bethea, cafeteria/ playground assistant at Franklin School, unpaid sick leave for the period September 8 through September 30, 2014
P-8.
APPROVE STAFF TO PROVIDE HOME INSTRUCTION FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve staff to provide home instruction on an “as needed” basis at a rate of $38.25 per hour for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-9.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR INSURANCE BROKER SERVICES FOR HEALTH AND WELLNESS INSURANCE COVERAGE – BGIA (BUSINESS & GOVERNMENTAL INSURANCE AGENCY)


That the board accept proposal for Insurance Broker Services for Health and Wellness Insurance coverage for the 2014-2015 school year from BGIA (Business & Governmental Insurance Agency), 900 Route 9 North, Woodbridge, NJ in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-10.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR INSURANCE BROKER SERVICES FOR PROPERTY AND CASUALTY INSURANCE COVERAGE – FAIRVIEW INSURANCE AGENCY ASSOCIATES, INC.


That the board accept proposal for Insurance Broker Services for Property and Casualty Insurance coverage for the 2014-2015 school year from Fairview Insurance Agency Associates, Inc., 25 Fairview Avenue, Verona, New Jersey in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-11.
INCREASE/DECREASE HOURS FOR NURSING SERVICES FOR SUMMER 2014


That the board increase amount of hours that Connie Novoa, school nurse, was approved to work during summer 2014 for summer physicals from 28 hours to 63 hours at a rate of $38.25 or not to exceed $2,409.75 and decrease amount of hours that Gayle Sumner, school nurse, was approved to work during summer 2014 for summer physicals from 48 hours to 20 hours at a rate of $38.25 or not to exceed $765.

DISCUSSION:


None
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS


Moved by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that this coming Saturday is the Mayor’s 5K Run which starts at Union High School.  He said that the adults run a 5K route which starts and ends at Union High School.  Mr. Arminio said that the children’s race is held at Union High School and any students from kindergarten through fifth grade can participate.  He said that students can register at the high school before the race begins and anyone above fifth grade must register on line and they must complete the 5K route.  Mr. Arminio said that the children’s race starts at 9 a.m. and the adult’s race begins at 10 a.m.


Mr. Arminio said that on Saturday afternoon, the Festival on the Green will be held at Frieberger Park.  He said that this was an annual event which was recently was reinstated several years ago.  Mr. Arminio said that there will be crafts, food and vendors at the festival for the entire afternoon.

Mr. Arminio said that on Saturday, October 18th at 2:30 p.m. the Union Township Historical Society through a grant given by the Union County Board of Freeholders and in cooperation with the Township’s 350th Committee and Connecticut Farms Presbyterian Church will be commemorating rating the 350 anniversary of 

Elizabethtown by holding a re-enactment of the Battle of Connecticut Farms with 200 soldiers from the First Brigade of the American Revolution and the re-enactment will take place at the exact location of the original battle in front of Connecticut Farms School on June 7th, 1780.  

Mr. Perkins said that New Jersey is very rich historically and he thought that this state does the worst job of pointing out just what happened here, who was here and the importance of the activities which took place during the Revolution in the State of New Jersey such as the Battle of Connecticut Farms was fought in Union.  He said that there are people who are buried in the cemetery adjacent to the church at Connecticut 

Farms that fought in that battle and paid the ultimate price for either side.  Mr. Perkins said that as you travel up and down Morris Avenue and Vauxhall Road, you are traveling over pretty much the same route that the British did when they left Staten Island on their way to Morristown.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mr. Williams asked what the procedure was for election of members of the board aside from the general election.  He said that there was a seat that was vacant and the board voted on someone to sit on the board.  Mr. Williams asked if that was a public process.  Mr. Perkins said that the board followed the procedure that is prescribed in the Bylaws and that is an Ad Hoc committee can interview candidates and make a recommendation.  He said that the law does not require this procedure but it is a requirement of the district’s Bylaws.  Mr. Williams asked if the public was able to access the Bylaws on line.  Mr. Perkins said he believed so but if Mr. Williams was not able to do so, he could contact Mr. Damato to get a copy.  Mr. Galante said that the process was open to the public and five members of the public did apply for the position.  Mr. Williams wanted to know if the public was able to ask questions of the applicants.

Mr. Monge said there was in essence a closed interview and closed voting to fill the vacant seat.  He said that the board followed the bylaws but Mr. Perkins and Mr. Nufrio should have recused themselves from the vote because all of you are running together in the November election.  Mr. Perkins said there was no basis for them to recuse themselves.  Mr. Monge said that it was a conflict of interest.  Mr. Perkins said it was not a conflict of interest.  Mr. Monge said that if the process was closed for the selection process of the individual who would be in the seat for several months, there could be a political advantage for someone who is running for office and wouldn’t that be a conflict of interest.  Mr. Perkins said that it was not a conflict of interest but Mr. Monge was entitled to his opinion.  He said that the selection process was conducted in a way that is prescribed by the board’s bylaws.  Mr. Perkins said that anyone, including Mr. Monge could have applied for the position.  Mr. Monge said he did not apply because he felt it was an unfair advantage.



Mrs. Williams stated that she had a question about the S.T.E.M. program; she asked if there was anyone who could give her information about the program.  Dr. Lishak said that in general there are a couple of different programs that are presently running in the elementary school that bring in all of the components of S.T.E.M. which is science, technology, engineering and mathematics.  She said that it is done in a club format in the elementary and middle schools.  Dr. Lishak said that she hoped the district would be able to put an actual S.T.E.M. class within the middle schools.  She said that presently there are two S.T.E.M. labs that are running at Union High School; one for engineering and one for aeronautics.  Dr. Lishak said that one more is being proposed for the next school year and it would be for students who are interested in taking part in the program and who show interest.  She said that the  classes fall under “science” but they run as an elective.  Dr. Lishak said that all students have the opportunity to be a part of the S.T.E.M. program if they are interested in doing so.  She said that the district is trying to ignite interest in the students at the elementary level, through the middle school and the high school.


Ms. Williams asked how her son, who is in fifth grade, could get involved in this program.  Dr. Lishak said that the principals will be sending out the information regarding when the club begins; she said that students will be invited to take part.  Dr. Lishak said that there is an application process and she would have to check how many students would be accepted into the elementary level clubs.  She said that each school will be running more than one opportunity for the students and every student should have the opportunity during the school year.


Mr. Casey had comments about how the new board member was chosen to fill the vacancy on the board.  He asked if the board looked at the candidates qualifications or was “the best person” chosen because of the fit with the board.  Mr. Perkins said that one of the things that the committee pointed out during the recitation of the report was the importance of the fact that of all the people who applied for the position only one was committed enough or could find their way to apply for the election in November.  He said from his point of view that carried weight.  Mr. Galante said that this process was open to anyone in the community; there are only certain regulations that are required of a person to run for the board of education and to be appointed, they need the same credentials.  Mr. Casey said that for the other candidates who did not put their names in, they did so because they felt it would give them an unfair advantage and he felt that this was something the board members should have taken into consideration.  He said that he felt Mr. Le had an unfair advantage over the other candidates who are running for the board in November.  Mr. Perkins said that what is fair or unfair is the perception of the beholder.  Mr. Casey said that was true and he would not argue that point.


Ms. Everett said that last year she and her son came before the board to advocate for the continuation of the electronics classes at Union High School.  She said that at that time she was assured that every effort would be made to reinstate the program so that all students had an advantage.  Ms. Everett felt that she and her son made a pretty decent argument in terms of why the classes were important.  She said that the grant that was discussed earlier in the meeting just goes to show how important trades are.  Ms. Everett said that at the start of the school year she received an e-mail from Mr. Gallo and she has been corresponding with him with regard to how things were going.  She said that at the start of school there were 31 students enrolled in the course which she thought would be broken into two sections, because the classroom holds 20 students but instead six students were exited from the class; not with discussion with the students, the students were just removed and told they could not take the class.  Ms. Everett said that this was not fair to the students.  She said that she felt that decisions like this should be made aware to the students of what is going on.  Ms. Everett said that she understood not having classes with minimum numbers but to have too many students in the class.  She said that there are currently 24 students in a class that hold 20 students.  Ms. Everett said that when school ended in June she felt there was a resolution in terms of what was going to be done with the electronics classes.  She said that she was assured that any students who wanted to take the class would be given the opportunity to do so.  Ms. Everett said that it was her opinion that the way this was done is not fair.  She said that she was very disappointed with the administration and she felt that both she and her son were lied to; she said that students were offered something and then it was snatched away without any warning and without any conversation.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not have an answer for Ms. Everett but he said that scheduling is extraordinarily difficult and the availability of funds in the district causes restrictions on certain classes.  He said that Dr. Lishak has shared the e-mails that you exchanged with her.  Ms. Everett said that if the class was not going to be available, so be it but communication with students and parents is key.  She said that 24 students in a classroom that seats 20 will create many problems when it is time to do hands on activities in the classroom.

Ms. McPherson said that she was at the meeting requesting that the board consider having a budget for the musical productions, especially at Burnet Middle School.  She said that most of the board will agree that the arts, the drama and the music instruction is very important to students.  Ms. McPherson said that there is a budget set for the sports teams in the district but she was upset because there is no budget for the musical production.  She said that she had three children presently in Union Schools.  Ms. McPherson thought that students should be able to experience different things while they are in school and being involved in a musical production is one of them.  She felt that this was something that the board should consider.  Ms. McPherson said she and the students were very upset because she felt that the musical production was in jeopardy this year because there was no budget for it.   Mr. Perkins said he felt this was a case where there was some miscommunication.  He said that Ms. McPherson would not get a fight from anyone on the board about the value of the arts in education.  

Mr. Tatum said he was totally unaware of any budgetary reductions that have taken place regarding the school performances.  He said that each year the district employs members of the staff to work with the music teachers to ensure that there is appropriate coverage and support for the performances.  Mr. Tatum said that he sat in on every budgetary meeting in the development of this year’s school budget and at no time did he ever hear a discussion of the removal of any money that was allocated toward the arts.   


Dr. Lishak said that when she heard about this issue earlier in the day, both she and Mr. Tatum were confused as to why this was being brought up because this has never been discussed.  She said that the district has no intention of visiting or re-visiting anything in the budget that would change anything for the coming school year.  

Ms. McPherson said that she knows that the school has a Drama Club but the preparation for a musical production goes over and above the hours of an ordinary club.  Mr. Perkins said that the district did not have any plan to reduce the arts budget which would not support the plays and arts programs in the middle schools.  He said that Ms. McPherson should talk to Mr. Tatum or Dr. Lishak further to satisfy herself.


Mr. Singletary, music teacher at Burnet Middle School and Ms. Schoenberger is the music teacher at Kawameeh Middle School and they both put on productions at their respective schools.  Mr. Singletary said that he had a meeting with parents at the end of the school year explaining to them that unfortunately the musical production is in danger.  He said that the program is listed as a “club” and he is paid for the club but unfortunately the musical production is not a club; it is a three to four month commitment every day after school for multiple hours and those that are involved put in everything that they can.  Mr. Singletary said that unfortunately the musical productions are not supported financially.  He said that he has alerted the families involved that things must change.  

Mr. Perkins suggested that Mr. Singletary and Ms. Schoenberger speak to Dr. Lishak and Mr. Tatum concerning this issue and they will bring back to the board any concerns.  He said that this was not the appropriate time or place to do that. Mr. Singletary said that he was asked by parents to be present tonight to support this cause. 


Mr. Tatum said that Mr. Singletary and Ms. Schoenberger do a fabulous job with the musical productions.  He said that despite the differences within the district, everyone is committed to the arts and music programs.  Mr. Tatum said that information should always be communicated to parents but he would appreciate the opportunity to sit down and talk with staff prior to speaking to parents.  He said that he would not mind if Mr. Singletary, Ms. Schoenberger and a small committee of parents came in to see him to speak about this issue.  Mr. Tatum asked Mr. Singletary and Ms. Schoenberger to contact his office for an appointment.


Ms. Schoenberger said that she has been a teacher in the district for over 26 years and has been involved with the musicals at Kawameeh for many years.  She thanked the board for the opportunity to speak tonight but she wanted to stress what Mr. Singletary said earlier.  Ms. Schoenberger said that this is not a situation where she is bickering over whether this is a club or not but it is the fact that the way individuals involved are paid on such a low scale and everyone puts in so much time and effort to make the production happen.  She said that as far as the budget goes, there is no set budget.  Ms. Schoenberger said that the students must have fundraisers and this is something that the schools want to bring to the town and to the board of education. 


Mr. Perkins said that it would be very appropriate for Mr. Singletary and Ms. Schoenberger to sit down with Dr. Lishak and Mr. Tatum and discuss this issue.  He said that he agreed with the value of the arts program. 

Ms. Jackson said that she was at the high school open house and she was very disappointed in the overcrowding of the electronics class.  She said that it is a privilege for students to get into the class and she is glad her son was one of them.  Ms. Jackson said that she knew it was too late for this year but moving forward she asked the board to consider adding an additional class for electronics to make it conducive for the students to learn.  She said that there needs to be a division in the class so that the students have enough time to learn.  Ms. Jackson said that it is very hot in the classroom, it is overcrowded and there will not be enough area for students to perform their practicum.  Mr. Perkins said that he appreciated the comments.

Ms. DiAdario said that the parents and students involved in the musicals at Burnet and Kawameeh would like to appeal to the board to have a line item in the budget to allow that there be funds for the director of each of these productions as they do in towns like Summit and Linden.  She said that as Mr. Tatum said, the arts program is a big bonus in the district and parents need to say that they are very proud of something that exists within the district.  Ms. DiAdario said that a letter was received from Mr. Moser, the director of the Union High School plays, congratulating the students and staff for the last performance and stating that he was looking forward to having the middle school students come to the high school to be involved in productions there.  She said that the dedication of the staff at each middle school in the productions requires more than a small club stipend to be paid to them.  Mr. Perkins said that the dedication of the students, parents and staff in putting on the production is something that all the board members are very proud of.  


Ms. Caffey said that she was speaking on behalf of herself and Mr. Hackett who could not be in attendance at the meeting that the way the appointment of a board member to the vacant seat on the board was handled may be legal but it doesn’t make it right.  She said that Mr. Le was a candidate on the ticket with two sitting board members for the election in November; one of whom was able to choose the committee to make the choice.  Ms. Caffey said that not only did the board decide to take the election into their own hands, but they have done it without input from the public and the rest of the board.  She said that this is, in her opinion, another example of the lack of transparency that is lacking in several components of the current board; one of which the board should be embarrassed about.  Ms. Caffey said that she hoped the community was watching and paying close attention to the actions of the board and if she were Mr. Le, she would reject the board’s nomination and step down.
MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Le that the meeting be adjourned.  
AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Le, Mr. Nufrio, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins

NAY:

None

ABSTAIN:
None



MOTION WAS CARRIED







Respectfully submitted







JAMES J. DAMATO
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